TRAWDEN FOREST PARISH COUNCIL 

Minutes of the Meeting held on Monday the 3rd April 2017
Meeting started 7.00pm

Present

Chairperson Barry Hodgson 
Vice Chairperson Paul Reyner

Clerk Adele Waddington 

Cllr Beverley Robinson

Cllr John Dransfield


Cllr Paul White



Cllr Ruth Crompton

Cllr Ian Hartley



Cllr Sarah Cockburn-Price

Cllr David Storey

Cllr Clare Storey
Apologies: Cllr Margaret Foxley, Cllr Adrian Foulkes
Also present : Emma Jane MacDonald, Cllr Jenny Purcell, David Barrit
Minutes 
The minutes of the meeting of 6th March 2017 were approved and signed correct.  Proposed Cllr Hartley, seconded Cllr Reyner
Declaration of Interest

Parish Council were reminded of the requirement of the member Code of Conduct concerning the declaration of interests.  
Police Matters

We currently do not have any dedicated Police coverage for the Rural area.  Cllr Sarah Cockburn-Price advised that she has recently attended the Community Safety Partnership meeting and in February there were 9 vehicle crimes, and in March there were 0.  This could be sue to the fact that the Police caught the suspected people who were breaking into cars on Wycoller car park.  David Whipp also reported on social media that CCTV has been approved for Wycoller car park
Cllr Robinson advised that she had received a call about young people using the flower baskets as goal posts at the Community Centre.  No severe damage was found.

County Councillor Paul White

CCllr White has enquired about which services will cease in Wycoller and there will be 1 ranger to cover a large area.  Cllr Dransfield has received an email from Tim Blythe at LCC and he confirmed that the toilets will remain open, grass cutting, litter picking and footpath maintenance will still continue, but it will be to a lesser degree than currently.  The Forest School is still at the forefront of ideas, with maybe a ranger/Lengthsman.  There was a question whether LCC would contribute to the funding of this.  
CCllr White has been out with Cllr Hodgson to look at the issues with the drains on Burnley Road, the road at Wycoller and the ford at Wycoller.  CCllr White will request some road planings to repair the road and investigate the other 2 issues.  
CCllr White and Cllr Foxley agreed to give £500 to Trawden in Bloom, £250 to Trawden School and £250 to the Community Centre from the Colne and District Horticulture fund.  Adele Waddington to contact Jane Watson to request this money.  

Residents Issues
Emma Jane MacDonald attended the meeting concerned about the junction of Church Street/Burnley Road/Colne Road.  She has witnessed cars not stopping at the bottom of Burnley Road, people cutting across the junction from Church Street to Burnley Road, drivers not taking note of traffic on Church Street when coming out of Colne Road and having to brake suddenly as traffic is stopped.  Emma Jane to compile an email and send to Adele Waddington, who will then send onto CCllr White to see what could possibly be done.  Children cross the road across from the Parish Hall at school times to access the path around the corner, but are often at risk as people drive very quickly in this area.
There was also a query about the bottom of Rock Lane where people look to the right when pulling put, not aware that the road narrows to the left, and there are often cars parked on the pavement which cause sudden braking.

Matters Arising
Parish Council Vacancies

David Barrit attended the meeting as he had expressed his interest in filling the current vacancy for the Trawden area.  He has been a Councillor in Hapton and has a lot of experience.  Cllr Hodgson proposed that he David be co-opted onto the Parish Council  This was seconded by Cllr Reyner, put to vote – all in favour.  Cllr Hodgson welcomed Cllr Barrit.  Adele to send the relevant Declarations of Interest to David.
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Lengthsman/NWIB
Adele Waddington has asked Steven Hounslow to have a look at the wall on Colne Road across from Yeoman Hey.  Steven has started with this now but it still needs finishing.  

Cllr Robinson advised that the Trawden in Bloom team have cleaned the wooden barrels.  Adele to ask Steven to paint with wood protector.  

Janis Tattersall of Boulsworth Drive has donated £100 to the Trawden in Bloom Team.  Adele to write a thank you letter.
Cllr Robinson advised that she has been contacted by the BBC who are interested in doing a series of half hour programmes about Britain in Bloom.  They were particularly interested in the Young Bloomers, and once they have spoken to all the groups, will decide who they are going to film and be back in touch if successful.

Cllr Robinson advised that the plants beds that the Young Bloomers are going to look after require compost to the value of around £250.  Cllr Sarah Cockburn-Price agreed to fund this from the Horticulture Fund.  Thanks were given to Cllr Cockburn-Price.

Colne and District Committee

Cllr Hodgson attended the meeting and spoke to Cllr White regarding the proposed gateway from LBS to Ball Grove.  The plan is to have a footpath which connects LBS to Ball Grove so that their shop and toilet facilities can be used for people on the park.  LBS will pay for all alterations, but there was a query as to whether LBS wanted to extend and put a car park in Ball Grove.  Cllr White assured Cllr Hodgson that this was not the case and that it would be footpath access only.  Cllr Hodgson advised that the Parish Council would be happy with this.
Cllr Cockburn-Price advised that there is £8000 in the Environmental Projects fund, and the group are looking at bigger projects to fund.  Cllr Dransfield asked whether the renovation of the Victorian Toilet could possibly be supported by this grant.  Adele to get the forms and apply for some funding.
Cllr Dransfield advised that on the enforcements list on the meeting report, it states that Pine Garth is in Trawden, when it is in Colne.  Cllr Cockburn-Price to look into this.

Neighbourhood Plan

A meeting was held at the end of March and good progress is being made.  6 site assessments have now been completed using the criteria produced by Pendle Borough Council.  John Halton (PBC) sent a list of outstanding planning permissions, and from this list the group agreed that just 2 needed adding back onto the total requirement, therefore the total number of dwellings required now stands at 38.  The ‘Call for sites’ closes on 7th April, so by the next meeting the Steering Group should be able to assess some more of the sites put forward.  All of the sites suggested will be scored in order to ensure the system of allocating sites is fair.
A Heritage Assets list has been started and contains approximately 35 sites.  There is a document on Dropbox which can be added to.  It is called Suggested Additions to the Heritage Assets List, and all Councillors can access and add to this document.  3 policies have been drafted and the Steering Group are looking at a consultation with the public at the Garden Festival weekend on 8th & 9th July 2017.  Cllr Hodgson will attend their next meeting and see if there is available space for display boards.

Adele has managed to get hold of the 3 Villages Walk leaflet which needs some work doing on it, maybe as part of the Neighbourhood Plan as this is looking dated now.  It was suggested that other walks could possibly be included in this.

Allotments
Cllr D Storey advised that one person has taken plots 25 and 26, and the fencing for the communal area at the end of Lambeth Street has been done.  He has received compliments from some of the residents of Lambeth Street as it is much improved.  There are still a couple of areas that need attention, but the chippings that John
Whiteside is providing is helping with paths.  The locks are now off plot 13; Adele to write to A Uttley and P Walsh to offer this plot to share as it is quite large.  Adele to also write to S Bennett to offer either plot 1B or 11B.  Cllr’s D & C Storey have cleared the debris from the backs of the garages that was uncovered when the trees were removed.  There is just the asbestos left now.  Adele has asked a specialist company for a quote to remove this.  
Cllr D Storey has received a complaint of someone having fires every time they are on the allotment, but it is not allotment debris.  Cllr Storey to speak with the tenant about this.  
Cllr Storey asked whether anyone had a gate available for the communal area.  Cllr Hartley has one and will deliver it.  

Cllr Dransfield asked whether it would be possible to have all the plots measured within the next 2 months; Cllr Storey will work towards this.
Adele has done all of the invoices and Cllr’s D & C Storey have volunteered to deliver the ones on Cotton Tree Lane, Lambeth Street and Hollington Street.  Thanks were given to them as they have worked exceptionally hard so far.

Survey of Garages
Adele has agreed with Nick Dobby that he will repair his garage, with a view to replacing it in June.  He has also advised that he is not running a business from the garage.
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One garage tenants has advised that they no longer require their plot.  This has been offered to the next person on the waiting list.

All of the invoices have been done and will be delivered by the end of the week.

Green Meadows/Horse Trough at Gladstone Terrace – water issues

Cllr Hodgson has shown CCllr White where the water is escaping and he will follow this up.

Adele Waddington has received a response from LCC highways advising that the trough at Gladstone Terrace is not on the highway.  Cllr Hodgson has spoken to the land owner behind the tough who have checked their drains; these are all intact.  The problem is occurring where their drains meet the highway drains.  CCllr White to follow-up as water is pooling into the road still.

Harambee Surgery Garden Area Footpaths

The Lengthsman has cut back a lot of the trees and the debris has been removed.  The paths are overgrown and need attention.  Cllr Hodgson will get the paths sprayed, then he can see whether the retaining boards need replacing.
Transfer of Services/Land at Skipton Road

Adele has received an email from Philip Mousdale advising that the Executive has agreed to transfer Land at Bannister Close/Holme Crescent; land to the rear of the bus terminus, Lane House; land adjacent to the Old Post Office, Cotton Tree - both sides; Whole length of the Tram Tracks from Church Street to Lane House (bus terminus); Land at the side of the Victorian Toilet on Skipton Road.  Transfer documentation is in process but it may take a little while due to present workload.  The Executive did not agree to the transfer of land at the end of Duke Street, Winewall as it came to light that a local resident has been maintaining it for 30 years.  Adele has also queried whether the Parish Council would be able to rent out parking spaces on the land next to the Victorian Toilet.  Pendle Council are happy with this, but a notice must be displayed first.
Cobbles in Ford at Wycoller

Cllr Hodgson has shown CCllr White the issues with the cobbles as they are falling away and being washed down the stream.  CCllr White will follow this up with LCC

Survey of Playground Equipment and Bus Shelters

Cllr Hodgson and Adele Waddington have noticed that some of the safety surfacing on Lanehouse playground is lifting and becoming a trip hazard.  Adele to ask Pendle Borough Council who they use for the repairs and get a quote.

It has been noticed that the bus shelters need some painting.  Pendle Borough Council offered to supply paint last year, but it never came to fruition.  Adele to ask for green paint and Cllr Hodgson will ask John Bowes if he is interested in painting the ones that need attention.  If he is not interested, Adele to ask Leo Brightley.

Cllr Cockburn-Price advised that Colne Town Council is trailing bus shelter advertising.  Adele to add to the May agenda.

Wycoller

Cllr Dransfield has not yet received any cost information from LCC.  Adele will leave this on the agenda for the May meeting.

Parish Matters

Cllr Hodgson advised that the Wycoller sign near to the old Cotton Tree Post Office has fallen down and is currently leant against the wall.  Adele to ask LCC to put this back up.
Cllr Crompton has received a complaint about the wind turbine at Cowfield Farm.  This was turned down by Pendle Borough Council, but the applicant appealed the decision and it was granted.  It is commissioned for 25 years, but if it does not produce any electricity for a consecutive 6 months, it must be decommissioned. 

Cllr Robinson advised that some of the fencing behind the houses on White Lee Avenue (where it meets the tram tracks) is damaged.  Cllr Reyner to get the house numbers affected and let Adele Waddington know so she can write to them.

A consultation meeting has been called for 6th April regarding the proposed Public Spaces Protection Order which is suggested for the Recreation Ground, as there was strong opposition about the part about the number of dogs allowed per walker and that they must be kept on a lead.  Adele has received information from a member of the public who has set up a Facebook page.  These documents were handed out to those who were attending the meeting.

Planning Applications
APPLICATION: 17/0142/LBC 

PROPOSAL: Listed Building Consent: Demolition of existing detached store and erection of detached garden room with balcony 

AT: 37 Lane Top Winewall Colne 

FOR: Mrs Fiona Wells 






41/2017
The planning application relating to this request has been withdrawn

Correspondence

Bank statement received

Agenda received for the Scrutiny Management Team meeting on 21st March 2017

Notice of a meeting of the accounts and audit committee on 21st March 2017

Draft School Place Provision Strategy 2017/18 to 2019/20.  Sent out to all Councillors for comments, and once received, Adele to produce a response to send in

Advice received that the footpath diversion at Meadow Barn has been approved and completed

Spring Clean Certificate received

Email received from Emily Sheraton expressing interest in the Wycoller working group

Email received from Tom Partridge advising that he will investigate the missing footpath signs near to Greenbank House and replace where necessary

Email received from Wesley Kellow – owner of a garage to advise that he feels it is unfair that he has to clean up the debris from the back of his garage that has been uncovered since the trees have been removed

Letter received from Mr Driver - owner of a garage to advise that he feels it is unfair that he has to clean up the debris from the back of his garage that has been uncovered since the trees have been removed

Advice received that Scott McFadyen that he does not want to renew his contract for his garage plot as he cannot afford to replace the garage he removed for safety reasons

Email received from Nick Dobby that he will make repairs to his garage with a view to replacing it by the end of June

Letter received regarding Schools Budgets

Notice of Election received from Lancashire County Council

Audit pack received

Finance
Bank transfer of £264.50 to Steven Hounslow for February hours

Bank transfer of £100 to Community Centre for Meetings
Bank transfer of £47.88 to Mandeligh Plants

Cheque for £37.96 to David Storey for reimbursement of wood for fencing at Lambeth Street

Cheque for £18.38 to B Robinson for reimbursement of hardware for planters at Harambee
Cllr Hodgson has asked Brian Sutcliffe Packaging for a quote for replacement dog gloves as there are only 3 boxes remaining.
Meeting closed 9.25pm – next meeting 8th May 2017

Meeting dates : 5th June, 3rd July, 4th Sept, 2nd Oct, 6th Nov, 4th Dec   
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